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MINUTES OF THE BUDGET, FINANCE & CONVENTION CENTER STANDING COMMITTEE MEETING  

MEMBERS PRESENT: Ben Rafter (Chair), Fred Atkins (1st Vice 
Chair), Micah Alameda, David Arakawa, 
Kyoko Kimura 

MEMBER NOT PRESENT: Kimi Yuen 

HTA STAFF PRESENT: Keith Regan, Kalani Ka‘anā‘anā,  Marc 
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Fisher, Ross Willkom 

GUESTS: Senator Glenn Wakai, Representative Richard 
Onishi, Teri Orton, Mari Tait, Julian Anderson  

LEGAL COUNSEL: Gregg Kinkley 

1. Call to Order and Pule

Chair Rafter called the meeting to order at 9:03 a.m. Mr. Regan asked Mr. Casson-Fisher to 
open with a pule.  

2. Roll Call to Announce Name of Participating Board Members and to Identify Who Else is
Present with Board Member if Location is Nonpublic 

Mr. Regan did a roll call, and the members confirmed they were by themselves except for 

Ms. Kimura, with general public Glenn Yamasaki Kimura in the premise. 
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3.  Approval of the Minutes of the January 20, 2022, Committee Meeting 

Chair Rafter asked if there were questions or comments on the January 2022 minutes, but there 
were none.  Mr. Alameda made a motion, and Mr. Atkins seconded.  Mr. Regan did a roll call for 
the motion to accept the minutes and the motion passed unanimously.  

 

4.  Presentation, Discussion and Action on the Hawai‘i Tourism Authority’s January Financial 
Report  

Mr. Regan thanked Mr. Togashi and his team for working hard to pull the financials together.  
He gave the floor to Mr. Togashi.  Mr. Togashi directed to page 23 of the financial packet with 
all the relevant information and an executive summary that captured the month of January 
2022.  

He directed to the budget statement summary on page 53 of the financial packet, which 
showed the four main funds represented by the four quadrants on the page.  He mentioned the 
ARPA Tourism Federal Fund, anticipating receiving $60 million in ARPA funds, of which $35.4 
million has already been released to them by BNF for availability and reported onto their 
financials.  

He said the $35.4 million includes $2.7 million that was released in January 2022, which doesn't 
yet include the approximate $8 million in ARPA funds that were subsequently released to them 
by BNF.  It will be recorded in February's financials.  

He said that over a series of meetings the Board had approved the fiscal year 2022 budget of 
$48,850,000 through January 2022, of which $31.6 million had been encumbered.  He said 
approximately $11.2 million had not yet been approved, including $10.7 million that had been 
deferred, and $450,000 to be reprogrammed. 

In January 2022, the primary activity to report is the Boards approval of $475,000 budget to 
fund the NaHHA contract and the commitment of $300,000 in planning encumbrances, which 
represented an earmark of funds for program evaluation and the aforementioned $27 million 
release of funds by BNF.  

He said they had not made any budget reallocations so far in this fiscal year, and when they do, 
it will be detailed in the summary of budget reallocations that is included in the financial 
packet.   
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He then moved on to funds activity for the Tourism Special Fund (TSF) in the fiscal year 2022.  
Although TSF sunsets on January 1st, he said on the page are revenue receipts that came before 
sunset and may continue to see revenue, such as interest and refunds until they have paid out 
all of their prior year encumbrances.  He said that through January 2022 they recorded 
$185,000 in miscellaneous revenue to this fund.  

For the ARPA Convention Center Federal Fund, he said the full $11 million in ARPA funds has 
been released by BNF for the Convention Centers availability.  He said in the December 2021 
meeting, the BFCC committee discussed the intention to deploy these funds primarily for 
funding significant repair maintenance projects as they have already encumbered funds for the 
Convention Center’s fiscal year 2022 operations with the fiscal year 2021 TAT restart funds.  

He said they will be seeking Board approval for the intended use of the $11 million at this 
week’s upcoming Board meeting.  For the Convention Center Enterprise Special Fund (CCESF) 
activity - through January 2022 they received the full $11 million in CCESF TAT allocation and 
additionally $1.6 million in HCC revenue.  

He mentioned their financial position as of January 31st, 2022, and said they have access to 
$35.4 million in the Tourism Federal Fund.  A summary of the funds released by BNF compared 
with the amount of Board approved budget, and related encumbrances, is provided at item 2 of 
the executive summary, on page 24 of the packet.  

He said item 6 of the executive summary also provides a chronology of budgets approval over 
six Board meetings.  For the HTA Tourism Special Fund (TSF), as of January 31st, 2022, Mr. 
Togashi said they have $55 million in cash in investments, which represents a $2 million 
decrease from December 2021 due to disbursements related to operational and program 
expenditure.  

Of the $55 million, $5 million is reserved as their emergency fund, and $47 million is 
encumbered to contracts, and $2.8 million is unencumbered.  He said they do anticipate the 
$2.8 million of unencumbered funds to increase as savings from certain encumbered contracts 
are realized as he previously reported.  

He said the TSF sunsets on January 1st, 2022, pursuant to Act 1 of the 2021 Legislative special 
session, leaving $2.8 million available to return to the State’s General Fund, and the $5 million 
Emergency Fund will remain as HTA's reserve.  He said similar to prior months there is a chart at 
item 9 of the Executive Summary that shows the progression over time.  
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Mr. Togashi then moved on to the ARPA Convention Centers Federal Fund.  He said $11 million 
is available and the intention is to primarily use this funding for repair and maintenance 
projects.  

Regarding the CCESF, the fund that the Convention Center has historically operated from, HTA 
has $49.7 million in cash, which is a $700,000 increase from the previous reported month, due 
to the receipt of Convention Center operating revenue receipts.  He said of that $49.7 million 
cash amount $35.9 million is encumbered for contracts, and most of the $35.9 million 
encumbrance is detailed at item 19 of the Executive Summary representing the funds that they 
encumbered using the fiscal year 2021 TAT restart funds, as well as their Board allocation 
reserves.  

He said the remaining $13.7 million of unencumbered funds, including the $11 million in TAT 
that they received in September 2021, will include further deposits of Convention Center 
revenue, and will primarily be stored as repair/maintenance reserve for future deployment.  He 
said this is subject to the restoration of the CCESF funds expenditure appropriation ceiling by 
the Legislature.  He said at the beginning of the fiscal year the CCESF had reserves of $870,000 
and they anticipate that balance to increase to $16.4 million by the end of this fiscal year, which 
is due to the deposit of the Convention Center revenues as well as receiving the $11 million in 
TAT that was mentioned.  

He said the $16.4 million represents an approximate $400,000 decrease from what they 
previously recorded, which is due to a reduction in the forecasted revenues for the Convention 
Center, partially offset by other miscellaneous revenue receipts.  He said the $16.4 million is 
earmarked to support the 6-year repair/maintenance plan previously presented to the Board 
and this committee. 

Mr. Togashi asked if there were any comments or questions.  

Chair Rafter asked about the $10.7 million that had not been encumbered and asked what 
happens if that amount does not get encumbered. 

Mr. Togashi said they previously reported that they had sought and received approval from the 
Department of Budget and Finance to extend the performance period of their funds, so 
essentially, that allows them to encumber the funds up until June 30th, 2023, as well as expend 
the funds up until that period in time. 

Chair Rafter asked if there were any questions from Board members or Committee members. 

Ms. Kimura asked if the Board approved the amount of $48 million, and the encumbered is $31 
million.  
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Mr. Togashi said Chair Rafter is referring to the Board approving $48,850,000 of the fiscal year 
2022 budget through January 2022, out of the $60 million of ARPA funds they have access to.  

Mr. Regan said there were no questions from the public. 

Chair Rafter asked for a motion to approve the January 2022 financials.  Mr. Alameda made a 
motion to approve, and Ms. Kimura seconded.  Mr. Regan did a roll call and the motion passed 
unanimously.  

 

5.  Discussion on the Fiscal Year 2023 Legislative Placeholder Budget  

Mr. Regan provided some background on this.  He asked Mr. Togashi to pull up the policy.  Mr. 
Regan said they want to talk about the process they went through to submit the fiscal year 
2023 Legislature placeholder budget, which is before the Legislature at this time.  

He showed the slide with the $60 million request - he said this particular procedure speaks to 
what it is the HTA has gone through to develop and submit their Legislative budget through the 
process to where it is today, before the Legislature for their consideration.  He said there are 
multiple steps involved in the process, but it is to prepare them at the HTA to have a 
document/submittal entered into the process so they can have the funds made available to the 
HTA to support their mission and operations going forward into the next fiscal year.  

He asked if there were any questions about the procedure.  Mr. Atkins said he hadn't seen the 
document until that morning and that the members received a document six weeks ago and 
wanted to know if it's the same document as shown.  Mr. Regan was not sure, but reiterated 
that this document is the procedure the HTA uses and follows to build the budget and submit it 
through the process. 

Chair Rafter asked what happens if the Legislature changes the budget amount.  Mr. Regan said 
at that point they will have to come back through the Board to consider how the HTA will 
modify their fiscal year 2023 request, as there is a lot more to come beyond the Legislative 
budget.  There is still the HTA budget they have to go through and set for the fiscal year 2023, 
which they have not done yet, but to Chair Rafter’s point, he said if the Legislature sets the 
parameters in terms of how the monies are allocated within the budget that's been created 
through that process, the HTA staff and Board will have to consider how those parameters fit 
into their mission, projects and programs, so there is a lot more discussion to come on that. 

Mr. Arakawa said if the Legislature modifies the budget request, they have a Legislative PIG to 
address that, and said that Chair Rafter and 1st Vice Chair Atkins is on the committee, so they 



    

6 
 

can discuss the matters in the Legislative PIG if things change.  He said last year they had two 
PIGS - one was a Legislative PIG, and the other was a finance PIG, and they found many of the 
matters were dealt with legislatively and were broader than the budget and fiscal PIG for 
Legislative matters and duplicative.  He asked Chair Rafter and Mr. Regan for their input. 

Mr. Regan said it's reasonable and deferred to Chair Rafter.  Chair Rafter said it's a great 
suggestion and said they're all trying to avoid is, given that there's more inertia in doing things, 
if something has to be done last minute, the HTA may not be able to do so.  He said they want 
to avoid having an emergency toward the end, but he agrees that the Legislative PIG seems like 
the best way to handle this. 

Ms. Kimura said the Legislative session does not start until January 2023, so she asked if they 
are submitting the following years budget or the current year’s budget, and asked if they are 
going to discuss the Board approved budget for the next year, around June or July 2022, so she 
was a bit uncertain.  

Mr. Regan said there is another discussion point that they will go through about process, 
timelines, and what it looks like going forward, but to Ms. Kimura's point, they're talking about 
the fiscal year 2023 budget and mentioned that the fiscal year 2023 starts July 1st, 2022. 

Mr. Togashi said that regarding Mr. Regan's point they will go into more detail on the next 
agenda item. 

Mr. Regan asked Mr. Togashi to pull up the budget request background information document, 
but asked if there were any questions before they continued.  Chair Rafter said there were no 
questions.  

Mr. Regan asked to pull up some documents so that they can refresh what has been submitted 
up until this point.  He mentioned that everyone is aware of the shift towards Destination 
Management, and a lot of the funds they have set aside in the process have been specifically 
targeted towards programs and projects that address Destination Management.  Having 
incorporated their vision of Mālama Kuʻu Home, which everyone is familiar with, he said they 
are setting aside the funds to support those programs, and there have been some challenges as 
it relates to overall funding, but as it can be seen on the budget requests, where the HTA is and 
where they will be heading towards the 2023 request.  

He spoke about 2021, when they had $21.5 million out of the $79 million that was dedicated 
funding from TAT, which was specific to HTA programs and operations, and they had $16.5 
million in Convention Center Enterprise Special Fund, also funded through TAT.  Looking at the 
fiscal year 2021/2022 HTA received $60 million in ARPA funds, which they are utilizing now to 
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cover HTA's programs and operations and $11 million in ARPA funds to cover the Convention 
Center needs.  

He reiterated what Mr. Togashi mentioned, that a significant amount of those funds is going to 
support the repair/maintenance needs of the Convention Center.  

He spoke about the 2023 overall budget request and said there were no funds allocated for the 
fiscal year 2023, but the budget had $60 million in ARPA for that first fiscal year, but the second 
fiscal year had zero.  So, the intent, which was mentioned to them by the Legislature, was that 
HTA will come back and make the request and go through the process with the Legislature as it 
relates to funding for the fiscal year 2023. 

The Governor put in $60 million to support HTA operations, and they are currently in discussion 
with the Legislature on that particular funds; and included in that request was the $28.5 million 
ceiling limit.  He reiterated that the HTA is not asking for $28.5 million, but they're asking for 
the ability to spend up to $28.5 million of monies that are already contained in the Convention 
Center Enterprise Special Fund, so this will allow them the flexibility to support the Convention 
Center and the repair/maintenance needs, as well as address the general revenue and 
expenditure that they have within the Convention Center for operations.  

He said that in the overall budget request, HTA had the $64 million in General Obligation bonds 
to support the fixing of the rooftop, as the rooftop project is critical for the Convention Center.  

He gave a quick breakdown of the fund.  He said of the funds, they had $3.7 million in payroll.  
Including salaries and fringes for all the staff, $13.6 million allocated towards Hawaiian culture, 
and 23% of the budget request, including DMAP items.  He said, contained in the $13.6 million, 
there are specific items that work towards and support the efforts in the DMAPs, the actions 
and sub-actions.  He said $11 million of the request is going towards natural resources, $13.3 
million towards community, $14.4 million towards branding, $2.7 million for sports, and $1.3 
million for Administrative, Governance and Organization-Wide costs, which includes supporting 
the Board operations, audit costs and general needs for the HTA to function and operate.  

He asked Mr. Atkins if this was the document he was referring to, and mentioned a second 
document for Mr. Togashi to pull up, which is a graphic representation of what Mr. Regan just 
described.  

He spoke about that document, which is a recap of what they just spoke about, breaking it out 
a little more.  He mentioned that it was submitted to the Legislature, and there was a request 
from WAM - Ways and Means on the Senate, and House Finance, on the House side for a 
further breakdown of the funds and how they intend to use the funds.  
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Mr. Regan said his team put it together and shared it with WAM and the Senate.  The pie chart 
showed a graphic representation of how the funds are split out and supported within the 
overall operation.  He reiterated to Chair Rafter that all of this is for discussion and no action is 
needed at this time, but it’s more of raising awareness and sharing the information with the 
Budget, Finance and Convention Center Standing committee.  

Mr. Atkins said he looked at the chart and looked at how they did their major market areas the 
previous year, 2021, and said it's a big cut, just looking at North America, Japan, and all the 
other MMA's.  He asked how it works with the drastic cut.  

Mr. Regan said they looked at how the monies were spent in those particular areas, so as an 
example, to support MMA's - they're not just doing branding, but also doing other related 
activities that fit into and support those other categories, which includes Hawaiian culture, 
communities, natural resources, and supporting the DMAPs, actions and sub actions. 

He asked Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā to give more context.  Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā said when they looked at the 
activities of each GMT, their BMMP and the proposed activity under each, they made 
assessments and analyzed what they could and understood how they do what they're doing, 
supporting those pillars.  Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā made a judgement call to break the costs out as best 
they could across the multiple pillars, so while it looks like  drastic cut, it's actually reporting 
what they are, so if they look at Mālama Hawai‘i, it's very much focused around natural 
resource conservation.  The Kuleana campaign is about educating visitors, about staying on 
trails and things like that, so he said when they took that into consideration, they thought it 
would be good to show how it's supporting the other pillars.  

Mr. Regan said there were no questions from the public.  Mr. Regan mentioned that Mr. Onishi 
and Senator Wakai are present on the call, so they are attending the meeting.  Mr. Regan 
expressed appreciation for the two of them supporting the HTA as it relates to their fiscal year 
2023.  

6.  Discussion on New Fiscal Year Budget Timeline and Process  

Mr. Regan asked Mr. Togashi to bring up the Legislative fiscal year budget process slide that 
they worked on.  He said this information is included in the packet and said it shows the time 
and effort it is going to take to be able to produce the budgets going forward, to ensure they're 
aligned with the process.  

He said that what they’re looking at internally, is the process for the next fiscal year 2024, and 
they’re going to have to start in April/May 2022, so internally their team will have to start 
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looking at and talking about the projects and funds the will be needed to support the HTA's 
needs in the fiscal year 2024.  

He walked through the cycle for the fiscal year 2024 - In April or May 2022 they must be talking 
about it, in June 2022 they must be internalizing the budget request for the fiscal year 2024, 
and then presenting that Legislative budget for the next fiscal year, presenting it to the Board in 
July 2022, and then having discussions with BFFC committee,  and perhaps the Legislative PIG, 
as Mr. Arakawa mentioned, but having discussions what the Legislative budget will look like, 
entail and include, as part of the proposal.  

He said after that the Board must approve it, which will be in August/September 2022, adding 
time in there to address any questions, to meet the deadlines, and the need to be able to 
transmit it to DBEDT and Budget and Finance for that review process that occurs, which will be 
in October/November 2022.  

That then goes through their internal process in review, and they have questions for HTA as 
part of the process.  He said the Governor then transmits his/her budget to the Legislature, 
which occurs 30 days before it was submitted on December, 20th, but Legislative budget will be 
included in the packet, then it gets vetted and discussed by the various committees, including 
House Finance, Ways And Means, Labor and Tourism committee on the House side, chaired by 
Rep. Onishi, and at the Energy Economic Development and Tourism Committee by Senator 
Wakai. 

He said a lot of discussions will be taking place, and a lot of information is going to be shared in 
the process.  Once the Legislature finalizes the budget for the State, including the HTA's 
component, the DBEDT component for HTA, they will take it back to the Board and the Budget, 
Finance Convention Center Standing Committee, as well the Legislative PIG to review that with 
them, so that they can have an understanding of how that will fit with the programs that the 
Board and staff want to do, and if there are any changes, based on what's come out of the 
Legislature, HTA will have to address that and then that becomes the HTA's budget for 
operations to support the start of the next fiscal year, which will be in July.  

He said it's almost a full year to get them to the next fiscal year’s budget in the overall process.  
He said they wanted to share all this with the Board, and raise awareness with them and the 
committee so they know it is going to be a long, involved process for them to put together a 
budget that's translated to the Legislature for their review and approval, and it will take time 
and effort for the staff.  Mr. Regan asked if Mr. Togashi can add more context, but Mr. Togashi 
said that Mr. Regan covered everything. 
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Chair Rafter said there were two questions from Rep. Onishi - one related to the last subject 
item and one related to this one.  The first question relating to the last agenda item - how does 
the marketing group break down with the pillars?  He asked Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā to go through that. 

Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā said the breakdown of the marketing dollars across the pillars is not broken 
down further by market area, but said if it's something the committee would like, they can take 
a look at doing that.  He said they took the total of their marketing allocations, and looked at 
the kind of functions they were, and made some decisions about what should stay in the 
branding pillar.  He said what Mr. Togashi showed in the branding pillar specifically are core 
functions of the branding piece that Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā and his team do.  He said they also look at 
other elements of different line items in the budgets of the BMMP, and took line items out the 
BMMP budget, and the ones that made sense to aggregate across the other pillars is how his 
team broke it out.  He told Rep. Onishi that he doesn't have it by market, but he has it in 
broader categories.  

Mr. Regan mentioned that HTA’s process of planning out what funds they'll need to support 
future branding and operational needs, where it was very close in the past, and remembering in 
the past, HTA had an allocation of TAT through the TSF, which was pre-862, the Board had the 
ability to go in and set their budget in May/June.  After that, the Board would approve it by 
June hopefully, then the fiscal year budget came in effect on July 1st, to support a lot of the 
functions that were taking place in the first half of the fiscal year, and then some of those 
monies were utilized to support the MMA contracts which were for the calendar year.  So, for 
the fiscal year 2022, those monies that the Board supported are going to be utilized to cover 
MMA contracts in calendar year 2022.  

He said the fiscal year 2023 monies which are being discussed at the Legislature, get approved 
and HTA will be able to utilize them, July 1st, funding calendar year 2023 contracts.  He said he 
is grateful the Rep. Onishi reminded him that it's a biennial budget so HTA will have to look at 
two years of funding needs.  He said they'll have to have forward thinking plans on how HTA 
will spend the monies to support those markets, almost a year or more ahead of time, which 
may be a challenge for HTA, as the markets change so quickly.  He said if they're having budget 
discussions a year in advance, things may change. 

Mr. Togashi said it's a year and a half for the first year in the biennial, and it's two and a half 
years in advance for the second year in the biennial.  Mr. Togashi thanked Rep. Onishi for that. 

Mr. Regan wanted to socialize that with everyone , so they're all aware of that information as it 
will be challenging for them all.  He said this might be something to consider taking up in the 
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Administrative and Audit Standing Committee, to incorporate it into the policy and procedure 
since they're going to have a longer timeline as it relates to these procedures. 

Mr. Atkins asked if Rep. Onishi had another question for the other slide.  He read Rep. Onishi's 
comment, “I think HTA should really consider changing the marketing contact to run with the 
State's fiscal year.” Mr. Atkins said this is something he has been wanting to do for the last eight 
years.  He asked if anyone had any comments on what Rep. Onishi put up. 

Chair Rafter agreed with Mr. Atkins, and said it was one of the most confusing things to 
understand when he came on Board - the difference between how they did their year versus 
the State’s fiscal year.  

Mr. Atkins had a question about the slide that was just put up, and how they can plan for 2024.  
He said when the year ends in July 2022, HTA starts to work on this in April/May, but at the end 
of July when can they expect YouGov to track the programs they're doing and trying to get ROI - 
how many months does it take them to compile everything, so as they go through the process, 
are they going to have the ROIs from a lot of the events that HTA does, and will they be getting 
enough feedback from them to make good decisions before it gets transferred to DBEDT.  He 
was wondering if they have a commitment to give them the information at a certain time after 
July when all the events are finished. 

Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā said it depends on the cycle of the event or the contract, so the complexity is 
that many of the contracts are on different schedules, but it also depends on the timing of the 
events.  It's hard to say based on the schedule how all the other complexities lay over to this, 
but it won't be neat and clean where everything will have an ROI done and complete by July - if 
they have an event in June, they won't have that information by July.  

Mr. Atkins asked if YouGov wait to compile everything they have at the end of the year, or if 
they have something that happens in March, do they wait, or does HTA get to see that two to 
three months after, so HTA can look at a report from what they did. 

Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā asked Ms. Anderson to address that. 

Ms. Anderson said they just issued out the RFP a couple of weeks ago, and it looks like they'll 
probably enter the contract in May 2022, and said they won't be fielding until June 2022, and it 
takes a contractor around two months to submit a report to HTA on that event.  

Mr. Atkins said he assumed it would take two months, but went back to what Rep. Onishi said, 
that it's hard to try to figure out how good HTA did in the past when so much is overlapping. 
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Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā clarified that the RFP that is out now is only for a set number of events, and is 
not across every program and every BLI they do, so he wanted to set clear expectations.  He 
asked Ms. Anderson if it's 30 events they sent out RFP for, and Ms. Anderson confirmed. 

 

7.  Presentation, Discussion and Action to Allocate FY22 Funds to Support HTA’s Branding 
Partnership with University of Hawaiʻi Athletics through Funding of HTA’s Contract with the 
Big West Conference  

Chair Rafter asked Mr. Regan to confirm that this is a continuation of something that HTA has 
already funded historically, and Mr. Regan confirmed this.  

Mr. Willkom introduced himself and mentioned the contract that runs from 2021 - 2023 which 
provides for HTA's sponsorship of Big West Men’s & Women's Basketball conference 
championships, as well as the Men’s Volleyball tournament, which will be held on O‘ahu in 
April.  He said they have $167,000 obligation for the fiscal year 2022 which was not included in 
HTA's 2022 budget, so he is requesting the committee approve the transfer of funds from the 
fiscal year 2022 -  $1.5 million unallocated sports budget to cover the budget line item.  

Mr. Atkins said he supports this, but asked for background on this. 

Mr. Willkom explained that in 2020 a three-year contract was signed with Big West to sponsor 
the Men’s & Women's Basketball and Men's Volleyball championships, along with a broader 
idea to support UHAthletics as a whole.  He said the sponsorships have 18 games played 
between the Men’s & Women's Basketball tournament on-site, which will be held in Las Vegas, 
and then the Men's Volleyball will be held in O‘ahu at Stan Sheriff Center.  

He explained that it provides for in-game sponsorship, signage, advertising, and television on 
ESPN, ESPN Plus, ESPN Platforms, and radio.  He said they're in the second year of the three-
year contract, and as mentioned, he said it was not accounted for in the budget line item, and 
not encumbered.  

Mr. Atkins asked if they have one more year left of the current contract, and Mr. Willkom 
confirmed. 

Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā added that him and his team will take a look at the performance for the current 
year to assess how it went, then can decide together with HTA about year three, but reiterates 
that they want to take a look at every individual year to see how it performed, even though it's 
a three-year commitment.  
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Mr. Arakawa asked Mr. Willkom if Big West includes some of their major market areas, and 
asked him to explain which area it includes.  

Mr. Willkom said it includes the entire State of California, San Diego, Los Angeles, through to 
Sacramento, in the bay area, which is primarily the State of California and Nevada. 

Mr. Arakawa asked what kind of metrics they use to determine KPIs. Mr. Willkom said they're 
looking at market reach and penetration, the number of eyes that are seeing, and with it being 
broadcast across ESPN digitally and on the airwaves, they reach a broader base across the U.S. 
and the world.  

Mr. Ka‘anā‘anā added that the partnership came under Chris Tatum's leadership when it was 
initiated, and the community benefit part is about making sure they are supporting 
UHAthletics, letting the local athletes know that they're supporting them as well.  He said the 
intention was that the Men's Volleyball Tournament for Big West would be held in Hawai‘i 
which will also coincide with the contract as well.  

Ms. Kimura wanted to make sure that they examine each sporting event against what they 
discussed last time - the goals of the sports event - marketing impact, community benefit, etc.  
She mentioned they had ten goals that the sporting event should achieve, so wanted to make 
sure each event is performing according to the brand messaging. 

Mr. Regan said there were no testimonies or questions from the public.  

Chair Rafter said the motion would be to approve the request for $167,000 from the $1.5 
million that was unallocated.  Mr. Alameda made a motion and Mr. Arakawa seconded.  Mr. 
Regan did a roll call and the motion passed unanimously. 

 

8.  Presentation, Discussion and Action on the Hawai‘i Convention Center’s January Financial 
Report  

Mr. Regan thanked Ms. Orton and her team for their great job, serving as their management 
firm that's expertly managing the Convention Center.  Mr. Regan mentioned the Bar exam 
that's going on at the Convention Center.  

Ms. Orton said they're off to a good start in January 2022, and spoke about Coronavirus and the 
impact it has had on the Center.  She said to date, in their fiscal year 2022, they have had two 
association cancellations, three city wide's and 32 local events, roughly equating to $2.2 million.  
She mentioned that in spite of the cancellations, in the month of January, with some COVID 
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restrictions - limits of 1,000 attendees for larger events, most of the events had less than 1,000 
attendees present, so they were fortunate.  

On a positive note, she mentioned that business for the future, over the next few months in the 
fiscal year, is picking up.  She said they have about 41 definite events, two of which are city 
wide events, which did not cancel.  She said there are 24 first option events, meaning they just 
haven't licensed the events yet.  

She reiterated that January was off to a good start as they hosted the first city wide event, 
International Dairy Queen, and they ended up having weekly calls with Dairy Queen getting 
closer to the event, and restrictions started to loosen, which was great.  She said they executed 
a great event and Dairy Queen was very happy with everything done - check-in process with 
temperature checks, credential checks, as well as signage in the building and health and safety 
protocols.  She said they were all happy with the results of that event.  

She mentioned the first sporting event they hosted - a volleyball tournament and said they 
haven't had a large offshore city-wide sporting event for the last two years, so both of those 
were entry way into structured events, or hosting meetings and sporting events at the 
Convention Center for 2022.  

She mentioned some silver linings - no restrictions for large, structured events, and they’re 
getting lots of short-term local business, helping to fill their calendar.  For the fiscal year 2022, 
in comparison to budget, they are in par with their financial net loss at $6 million, which was 
anticipated for budget loss.  She said they are currently mitigating expense efforts and not 
filling positions if they're not needed, to curtail expenses, and to ensure they keep in line with 
their budget and only spend what is needed at the Convention Center.  

Ms. Kimura asked if it's possible to include the number of room nights generated from the city-
wide events.  Ms. Orton said she will include it in the next financial update.  She highlighted the 
number of events noted on slides - 190 is forecasted to their budgeted number of 100.  She said 
their budget was somewhat conservative as they didn't know what restrictions would be, and 
as restrictions started to lift, they started to pick up, roughly 90 events to date, and they still 
have a few more they're anticipating picking up.  

She said recently sporting events have popped up and she mentioned that they had Van Gogh 
before and they're now coming back to do an exhibit at the Convention Center which will start 
in June 2022, which will reflect on the financials for this fiscal year.  They're excited that they 
are returning again as it was a very successful event at the Convention Center.  She said they 
have a few sporting events picking up for the latter half of the year, which doesn't impact this 
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financial update, but local business is helping fill the calendar short term, and helping fill their 
financial gap from all the cancellations due to the pandemic.  

Chair Rafter mentioned that he read that they're down to one of the last four states with mass 
mandates, and two have announced they're ending in March, so it's them and Oregon that are 
left.  He asked if it's still impacting them or if people have moved on from that. 

Ms. Orton said for the most part, the meeting planners and local event organizers prefer them 
having some of the health and safety protocols in place.  She added that they try to social 
distance when they can, and spread the floorplan out a little more if the room allows.  She 
mentioned that it's more of a perception to attendees that they feel that there are still health 
and safety regulations as a priority at the Center.  

She said even if they remove the mass mandate, there will still be some meeting planners that 
will want that to be in place for their event, and many of them are going to 100% vaccination.  
Asia studies that are coming up, have opted to only allow attendees that are vaccinated to 
attend their event, which Dairy Queen did not mandate.  She reiterated that a lot of them are 
still looking at health and safety first.  To answer Chair Rafter's question, she said it has not 
been a negative impact on them to hosting events. 

Chair Rafter reiterated that HTA is doing well with getting more smaller, local events, and they 
almost have twice the number of events, slightly the same or less revenue than 2021.  Ms. 
Orton confirmed this to be correct.  

Mr. Regan mentioned the six-year CIP presentation, a separate agenda item, but asked if they 
can go ahead, if there are no other questions about the financials, if there can be a motion to 
accept the Hawai‘i Convention Center financials as presented by HTA's managing partner, ASM 
Global. 

Chair Rafter asked for a motion to approve the financials.  Ms. Kimura made a motion, and Mr. 
Arakawa seconded.  Mr. Regan did a roll call and the motion passed unanimously. 

 

9.  Update on the Hawai‘i Convention Center’s 6-Year CIP Plan  

Ms. Tait gave an overview of the repair and maintenance project.  She showed the six-year plan 
on two pages.  She mentioned project 1 - 25 which are their current projects and showed the 
add-on projects.  She said to complete the six-year plan, they've moved projects on their list to 
this priority list - project 040 and beyond.  She asked if there is a question on any particular 
project.  
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Chair Rafter asked where the roof fits into everything.  

Ms. Tait said the rooftop project is number 1, so it's still on the list.  She said the list shows 
different funding, the cash flow of CIP funds that the Convention Center holds.  The rooftop 
project is listed for the General Obligation Bonds, and a portion of that is being funded through 
the HCC CIP funds, which would be the planning portion, which is the $8.1 million.  She 
mentioned there is a presentation by Julian Anderson to get a set update on different options 
for the rooftop terrace deck.  She noted that the projects marked in yellow are the ARPA 
funded projects.  

Mr. Regan gave clarity that the request for the Legislature is for $64 million in General 
Obligation Bonds, and said it must be updated, as it should be GOB for planning, design and 
construction component, which was the request to the Legislature, and shown on the 
presentation are previous discussions, so the presentation needs to be updated. 

Ms. Tait showed a list of projects on slide 7, which they will be working on, and will be funded 
by the ARPA funds.  She mentioned the last slide showing completed projects to date.  

Mr. Regan asked if Ms. Tait could do a brief overview of the projects, to ensure the Board and 
Committee is familiar with what is being done.  Mr. Regan mentioned stairwell 5 and 6, and 
said the repairs are related to the rooftop leaks; there is intrusion occurring in the stairwells as 
part of the process, and those repairs need to take place.  He said there are structural concerns 
in there that must be addressed, and the work seen on the slide is about fixing the stairwell 5 
and 6 to make sure they're functional and they mitigate the damage that occurred through the 
water.  

He asked Ms. Tait to elaborate on the chiller replacement project.  

Ms. Tait mentioned that they replaced the cooling towers, and this equipment is original to the 
building and by replacing the full chiller unit, there will be a lot of savings in regard to utility 
costs.  

Mr. Regan backed up a bit and said the cooling towers was a huge project for the HTA, and as 
part of the project, they asked the team at the Convention Center to get the project completed 
on time, as well as trying to find if there's new technology that will help save money on energy, 
and the team did that.  He said it would be a good idea to do a site visit on some of the projects 
to see what is getting done.  He mentioned that the original chiller equipment was all stainless 
steel, but now it's all fiberglass, so it's more resistant to corrosion which is good, considering 
how close they are to the ocean.  He said this was out of the box thinking and he mentioned 
that the electrical inside the equipment is updated and more energy efficient, so he anticipates 
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with the new technology there will be more efficiency in energy savings for the Convention 
Center.  

Mr. Regan mentioned the parapet roof that needs repairs to prevent further damage to the 
interior of the building and the structure.  

Ms. Tait spoke about the kitchen hood control panel and said it's outdated, and they have not 
been successful in finding a company to help with the repairs, so the in-house staff have been 
trying to band-aid the control pane.  She said they need to change out the control panel, and 
upgrade the fire suppression system.  

She spoke about the wallpaper replacement, the wear and tear in the rooms, and said they're 
looking for better products - Zoella wallpaper, so they have added that information in meetings, 
and will match it up with their current wallpaper so they don't have to change all the aesthetics 
in the meeting room.  

Ms. Tait spoke about air wall repairs, something that directly affects the events, and they have 
sections of the air walls that are missing and need repairs. 

Mr. Regan reiterated that these projects will be funded through the ARPA funds, so $10.5 
million of those funds will be used to support these important projects at the Convention 
Center. 

Chair Rafter mentioned the chiller being the original that came with the building, and asked if 
there are any other items like that which will come up over the next couple of years. 

Ms. Tait said one of the new items on the 6-year list is the escalator and elevator 
refurbishment, and it's something they've been working on with their maintenance company 
for a few years, as similarly repair costs have increased.  They haven't found the exact solution, 
but they're looking at, instead of changing out the entire unit, changing major components of 
the unit that will extend the life of it.  

She mentioned the food and beverage equipment - the ice machines and dishwasher, same 
scenario - the repair costs are just going up, so they'd like to do a full replacement of those.  

Ms. Tait spoke about the most recent fix on the slide being the window replacement at the 
front of the lobby, which was damaged by vandalism, so that was completed in the last month. 

Ms. Orton added that the project they're looking to execute in the next year to six years, has a 
definite return on investment, as they've been spending a lot of money on repair and 
maintenance for a lot of the equipment.  She reiterated that there are definite benefits of 
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moving the projects along, aside from the efficiency, the reduction in repair and maintenance 
annually that they're putting in for various equipment, are ongoing expenses.  

Ms. Orton gave the floor to Mr. Anderson.  

Mr. Anderson spoke about the recently considered options for the Convention Center - a 
reduced funding request; a new option D which responds to requests from the Legislative Chair 
around temporary repair; and questions.  He went over what they looked at in the past - HTA 
asked that they look at a variety of options, and three were settled on - repair the deck with 
pedestal pavers as the finished wearing surface and repair Stairs 5 and 6 for $54 million.  He 
said HTA preferred a different option A, but with additional electrically operated shading so 
that it covered about 50% of the deck area, which was option B, and that was $64 million - the 
amount that's being requested.  

There was a further option, option A, but with a new Ballroom on the new rooftop terrace deck, 
the Ballroom to cover about 50% of the rooftop area, which was $122 million, but HTA thought 
option B was the best option, and option C did not pencil out financially.  

He showed the HCC step and looked at the $64 million, less the additional electrically operated 
shading for $10 million, and then HCC proposed covering the planning costs of option B, deck 
repair, from the current CIP budget, which is approximately $8 million, to reduce the funding 
request down to $46 million.  

He said they've looked at the temporary repair option to see if they could find a low cost for 
that, so the funding of the complete repair can be delayed, keeping in mind the minimum 
needed to get by, to buy them a few years.  

He reminded everyone that 10 years ago, in March 2012, they were told by their expert 
consultant that they needed to do full demolition, repair, and replacement of deck, and unless 
they do that, they won't solve the problem, and if it's left unrepaired, water will continue to 
collect, and it will eventually compromise the structural reinforcing concrete slab that provides 
stability and foundation for the 4th floor.  He said the bottom line is the less footprint included 
in the scope, the more increased the risk is present for future leaks and problems to continue. 

He mentioned that it's estimated that a temporary repair, to stop the worst of the water leaks, 
would cost between $14 million and $15 million, depending on what the repair actually looks 
like, and that's if it were carried out in 2022, but if done later, the number would go up.  

He said the Convention Center would be interrupted during the construction work, and the 
rooftop terrace deck would not be usable until a permanent repair is completed, and the 
reason for that is to keep the cost down, so they would just be putting the membrane and the 
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protection layer on, but it would not be able to be walked on, other than to get to drains to 
clean them out.  

He said stairwells 5 and 6 would not have a permanent fix because a lot of the water and 
filtration that gets into those stairs is resulting from the problems with the rooftop terrace deck 
structure, and the damage will continue, but at a lesser rate, and the cost of final repair would 
still be there and escalate rapidly.  

He showed what the temporary repair would look like - demolish the sports court finish on top - 
the plastic layer; demolish the landscaping and water features; put down temporary lightweight 
sloping concrete in areas previously landscaped, or with water features to build those up to 
same level as the rest of the deck; blast clean and prepare existing wearing slab for new 
waterproofing; clean and make temporary repairs to roof drains; minor repairs to exterior 
bathroom wall; temporary repairs to Stairs 5 & 6, and it would require that those stairs be 
closed to access on Level 4; new waterproofing membrane and pads and flood test it.  

He mentioned the cost implications of those - on the plus side some work such as demolition of 
landscaping and water features will be done under the temporary contract and therefore will 
not need to be done as part of the permanent repair.  

On the minus side, the cost of permanent repair will continue to escalate; the temporary repair 
cannot address all the items that need attention, so the scope of damage that will have to be 
covered in the permanent repair will continue to increase; and there is an increasing chance 
that part, or whole, of the deck structure will fail, but nobody knows when that is, but the 
chances it will happen will increase over time.  

He compared the pros and cons of spending $14 or $15 million on the rooftop terrace 
temporary repair - it may save up to $2.5 million of the cost of the temporary repair if they did 
the temporary repair immediately, which is not going to happen.  

He showed some of the cost implications of the temporary repair option and apologized for the 
chart which is hard to follow.  He stated that if funding was approved in 2022 for work, then 
funding of work in the permanent repair won't happen, but by 2023 if they do a temporary 
repair in 2022, they get funding in 2023, which means they can do the work of the full repair in 
2024.  Roughly by the time the additional work has to be done to stop the deterioration, as well 
as the cost escalation, the permanent repair will cost about $3.5 million more.  

He said, going with option B, for the full temporary repair, there is cost escalation alone on the 
original scope of work, of around $8.3 million, so by leaving this a whole year with additional 
work that will have to be done, and cost escalations, it will be about $12 million extra if they 



    

20 
 

wait one year.  The table has educated guesses on what cost escalation to construction is going 
to do, and how much the damage to the building is going to increase over time.   

He said by 2028 the number gets very high - $45.5 million extra, on top of the $64 million that 
has been asked for.  He spoke about the failure of the deck in whole or in part, so the slide is 
not showing just the damage that's ongoing, but it is what the additional cost would be if the 
deck started to fail, so the table shows educated guesses of extra costs for that as years goes 
by.  

Chair Rafter asked if Mr. Anderson estimated how much revenue would be lost over this time 
period.  He gave context and said his understanding, based on looking at the Convention Center 
in December in January when it was raining heavily, is a lot of the rooms are becoming 
unusable during certain time periods and they're deteriorating, so they might lose the use of 
them.  He asked if that is an accurate statement.  

Ms. Orton and Mr. Anderson confirmed Chair Rafters statement to be accurate. 

Mr. Anderson said he has not done an estimate, but will ask if Ms. Tait can speak of that. 

Ms. Tait asked Ms. Orton to speak on the revenue and economic impact.  Ms. Orton 
highlighted, as Chair Rafter mentioned, about the last two flash floods in December.  They had 
$252,000 in repairs just to get the rooms back to event-ready status, because they had 
International Dairy Queen checking in, and the day before check in, there was another flash 
flood in January, which took all those rooms out of inventory, so they had to move rooms 
around to find new space for Dairy Queen, as those rooms were not usable - the carpet was 
flooded, ceiling tiles were gone and there were trash bins collecting streaming water.  She said 
some of the leaks are substantial in the building and when there is flash flooding, it takes out a 
lot of rooms from inventory and the leaks get more.  

Mr. Arakawa wanted to clarify - if the temporary fix is done, and if there are flash floods, if they 
have to do the emergency repairs and fixes it will be $250,000.  

Ms. Orton confirmed that if they want to continue to use the rooms, they will have to make 
sure the rooms are available or would have to cancel some of the city-wide events as they 
sometimes book out the entire venue, and then have to look at compensation to relocate them 
to another city.  She said right now, if there is a flash flood, they try to get the rooms back to 
event ready status, drying it out and addressing any moisture - she said they brought in a 
company to assist them.  She said the second flash flood that came, they didn't manage to fix 
the rooms in time, as they needed 10 days to dry the rooms out, so they moved the Dairy 
Queen participants to various rooms, and she had to break their breakout sessions into smaller 
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sections as they didn't have the junior Ballrooms available, which were the rooms impacted on 
the third floor.  

Mr. Arakawa asked if Ms. Orton was saying that if they do a temporary fix, the issues/problems 
with the repairs and the unavailability of meeting spaces will continue if they choose the 
temporary fix.  

Ms. Orton reiterated that the temporary fix would slow the leaks and water intrusion down, but 
will not fix the problem, and she can't confirm that with temporary fixes there won't be other 
leaks elsewhere, but it will mitigate a large component of the water intrusion to the meeting 
rooms on the third floor directly below.  

Ms. Orton circled back to the economic impact - if they were to close, the financial impact for 
HCC and revenue loss would be about $7.6 million.  If they were to close the Convention Center 
from February to October, the nine-month period that Mr. Anderson estimated for 
construction, $2 million of that would be city wide revenue, and $5.5 would be local revenue.  
She said this is just revenue to the Convention Center, but the economic impact and TAT will be 
far greater than that.  

Ms. Orton said if construction went the entire year from February to December, the financial 
impact was $106,000 in economic impact, taking the revenue loss up to $8.1 million, so it's a 
substantial loss in revenue as far as how that impacts city wides.  They also looked at the option 
to close the Center, which would save them $8 million in revenue, but thought that is 
something they don't want to opt to do, as they'd much rather navigate through the 
construction process, because they'd have to start looking at compensation to relocate groups, 
which gets costly.  It would also have financial impact  on the hotel stakeholders, as they'd be 
cancelling large blocks of rooms in the next two years if they opted to close the Convention 
Center.  

Ms. Orton doubts there is a hotel that can absorb a conference at this point, and that's why the 
Convention Center is being used.  She said a lot of the groups have over 2,000 delegates and 
the largest Ballroom aside from the Convention Center is Hilton, and that would be too large, 
and they don't have breakout meeting rooms to accommodate.  She also mentioned that 
reputational damage does not bode well for them for marketing efforts moving forward, if they 
relocate groups because of CIP projects.  

Chair Rafter noted that on the Thursday agenda, the full Board agenda there is a 
recommendation to support the Convention Center PIG and if that gets passed, they'll put 
together a PIG to explore the best ways to proceed, but he said him and some of the Board 
members are strongly supporting addressing this now, as the longer they wait to do the repairs, 
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the bigger the problems get.  He said everyone should educate themselves as much as they can 
on this and proceed now, based on Ms. Orton, Ms. Tait and Mr. Anderson's recommendations. 

Ms. Orton mentioned that rooftop repairs is just one project, the largest leak source in their 
building, but it's not the only leak source they have.  There are multiple leak projects they're 
trying to address with the CIP funds they have.  They've earmarked every project and every 
dollar, which are top priority projects they need to get fixed because the water intrusion is 
coming, not just from the rooftop terrace deck, but almost every roof in the building is 
somewhat leaking.  She said the repair coupled with multiple other CIP projects that are leak 
related are all needed and necessary.  

Mr. Arakawa said he supports Chair Rafters statements about fixing the problem and looking 
for a permanent fix, and said the other problems Ms. Orton mentioned can be handled in the 
Convention Center PIG, coming up on Thursday to be discussed by the Board.   

Mr. Atkins asked if the economic numbers that Ms. Orton gave are for 2022/2023 and Ms. 
Orton confirmed this. 

Mr. Atkins said if they look at the economic potential on a negative side, if they waited to go 
into 2024/2025 it would be much greater.  He thinks it's important to put the other economic 
number out there if they had to go through 2024 and 2025. 

Ms. Orton agreed. 

Mr. Atkins said a lot of the programs Ms. Orton spoke about in 2022 are smaller programs that 
could be handled in the Ballroom that is not affected. He remembers Ms. Orton stating that 
everything is picking up and will improve more now with HVCB’s help.  He asked if they could 
get the impact of what it would be the following year, 2024, compared to the 2022/2023 
window, which could help them convince that now is the time to do it. 

Ms. Orton said that was a great point and said the planning for construction would take place in 
2022, so the impact to groups on the books would be in 2023.  She mentioned they have seven 
city wide groups currently in year 2023, versus 2024 and 2025.  The number jumps up to double 
digits, so based on their case report, they thought the best year to do construction without 
pushing it beyond 2025, into 2026, would be 2023, as they have the least amount of business 
on the books and to Mr. Atkins point to John and the team, they're starting to sell 2026 
onwards, so the longer they wait the more business they put on the books, and the larger the 
financial impact is to the State.  

Chair Rafter asked if there were any questions. 
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Mr. Regan said there were no question from the public. 

Mr. Anderson made a point saying the building as it is, is worth hundreds of millions of dollars, 
and as the building deteriorates, the value goes down quicker.  If they fix it the value will 
improve going forward, so from an accounting viewpoint it's important to consider doing the 
repair to maintain the value of this asset. 

Chair Rafter believes the Convention Center was also built as a place of refuge for the 
community.  He mentioned there have been talks about the PPP with potential to add rooms in 
a hotel development, but he said his issue is that it would be multiple years away, perhaps a 
decade before anything would be open.  He came to the conclusion that the timeline for the 
other solutions for the Center is too expensive, versus trying to solve the problem sooner. 

Mr. Atkins asked if, at the Board meeting on Thursday, there will be a full presentation on the 
Convention Center, and if not, they should see if the Committee can recommend what Chair 
Rafter mentioned to get going on the Convention Center as soon as possible, and recommend it 
to the Legislature. 

Chair Rafter asked Mr. Regan or Ms. Orton what has been scheduled for the Board meeting on 
Thursday.  He said the recommendation to create the PIG is tied to the Board meeting. 

Mr. Regan said there is no intent to do the presentation, the request is to create the PIG for the 
Convention Center as indicated on the Board agenda, so they did not plan to do an update to 
the Board on the rooftop. 

Mr. Arakawa asked if the agenda item is broad enough to discuss matters like Mr. Anderson’s 
presentations to be put under there. 

Mr. Regan deferred to Mr. Kinkley, as he thinks the intent of that particular agenda item is to 
report out what occurred in this Standing Committee and under the report out, maybe there is 
an opportunity for Chair Rafter to ask the Board to allow Mr. Anderson's recap what was 
presented here. 

Mr. Arakawa asked if the recommendation could go under agenda item number 10.  

Mr. Regan said that particular agenda item was to support an allocation of funds for that study, 
but perhaps that could be the overlap, but until they get there, he deferred. 

Mr. Kinkley said it would not be offensive to the Sunshine Law, but they could have Mr. 
Anderson go in and give the whole presentation, but the problem could be that they must 
"spare" the Board as it were, by meeting on it here.   
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Chair Rafter said they've done a good job since having the Committee handle some of the 
heavier lifting of keeping it off the agenda, but in some instances, it has warranted bringing it 
up to the whole Board.  He suggested Ms. Orton and her team, via Mr. Anderson give a 
summary of where they're at, as it's something all the Board members will be asked about.  He 
said they should keep it short and then go to the recommendations to the PIG, assuming it's 
approved.  He asked Ms. Orton if it's doable.  

Ms. Orton agreed. 

Mr. Arakawa agreed with Chair Rafter and thanked Mr. Kinkley. 

Mr. Kinkley said it's perfectly consistent with the duty of this Committee as they're serving a bit 
of the gatekeeping function, and there will be more important things to bring to the Board. 

Chair Rafter said there is no motion needed. 

Ms. Kimura commented to say she is sure that Ms. Orton will do her best, but that they should 
have damage control even if it means costing  some of the compensation, not only for the 
economy, but also for the reputation of the meeting planners.  

Ms. Orton agreed and said that most city-wide events have already solidified their contracts 
with cities, five years out, so they would require, if they weren't able to accommodate the 
Convention Center for their event, to seek compensation for relocation to find another city.  

She will present the financial impact for the future years outside of 2023 so that they have all 
their cards on the table, but they must also consider relocation costs, and compensation that 
might be expected from them. 

Mr. Regan said there were no other questions. 

 

10.  Presentation, Discussion, and Action on Funding to Support an Update of the Hawai‘i 
Convention Center Futures Study  

Mr. Regan said there was an analysis done by HVS, which is a Convention Sports and 
Entertainment facility consulting firm, based out of Chicago, who, they were contracted to 
present and do an analysis on a possibility of a limited-service hotel at the Convention Center.  
Based on some of their work and assumptions, they had a proposal that was provided to HTA, 
in October 2019, which gave assumptions and what may be possible for the future of the 
Convention Center, if the State were to enter into an agreement through some public/private 
partnership to develop a 600-room limited-service hotel.  He said it was a project 
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commissioned by the former CEO, Mr. Tatum, and the study was based on pre-pandemic 
information, and a lot of the assumptions were pre-pandemic assumptions that helped to 
inform the development of that update and study.  The request here is to update it with post 
pandemic information, so the study is current, with all the changes that have taken place since 
the pandemic.  

He pointed out that in the analysis that was done by HVS, one of the assumptions was an 
ongoing subsidy from the State of Hawai‘i for approximately $11 million, for the period of time 
that relationship existed, and is something that needs to be revisited.  

He mentioned that the amount can't be guaranteed over the period of time that the 
partnership had been consummated, so that risk needs to be taken into consideration, which 
was not done in the original report provided to the HTA.  He said the request is to update the 
study so that it is current and can be used, so the Board can consider their options as it relates 
to the future of the Convention Center and what direction it wants to go in, and that the 
estimated cost to update it is about $50,000. 

He reiterated that the request to the Board is to allocate $50,000 to support the updating of 
the study and said HTA will have to go through the procurement process to ensure that they do 
everything in alignment with 103D as it relates to that.  

Chair Rafter said that for a relatively small amount, they are getting enough questions about 
what happened to the 2019 future study that's worth doing, given the reasonable amount.  He 
asked Mr. Arakawa for any comments or questions. 

Mr. Arakawa said he thinks Mr. Regan explained it and said that post pandemic, and based on 
the budget changes and funding changes, based on the Legislative actions last year, he thinks 
the update is warranted. 

Mr. Regan said there is a question from Rep. Onishi, and the question is related to the previous 
discussion about the rooftop and how it relates to the updating of this study, and how that may 
be potentially conflicting.  Mr. Regan was not sure about the response to that, but clarified that 
their intent in putting it on the agenda was to update the study and have that available if HTA 
needed it, but if the Convention Center PIG is going to decide which way to go, at least the HTA 
has the study that has been done, available to the Board members. 

Mr. Arakawa said it's interesting that the request comes from Rep. Onishi, as HTA was under 
the understanding that the Legislature had questions about the matter and update, so if the 
Legislature doesn't have questions about it, HTA should clarify that.  
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Mr. Regan gave clarity that the question was part of that discussion with the Legislature - what 
are HTA doing about the study that was created back in 2019?  He said part of HTA's position 
was that it was in need of any update. 

Chair Rafter asked if the question came from the Senate or the House. 

Mr. Regan said it was part of the discussion with members of the House, but perhaps, if it's 
okay, maybe Rep. Onishi could provide insight. 

Chair Rafter agreed, and said one of the reasons why it's here is because he thinks the HTA 
needs to break it into two things, whether or not the future study is of value, and there's a way 
to move forward with, for example, the PPP, is one outstanding question.  He thinks the roof is 
a totally different item, at this point, as one of them is multiple years away and if there was a 
pathway to do something like that, it will be long after the roof problem is solved.  

His personal opinion is that there still may be value in the future study, but it needs to be 
separated from solving the short-term roof problem.  He saw that Rep. Onishi was willing to 
come on the call and thanked him for that, and asked Mr. Regan to get him online. 

Rep. Onishi thinks that the discussion was done previously in 2019, and the pandemic would 
have been the perfect opportunity to have done something to the Convention Center, whether 
it was a temporary fix or the rooftop fix, but because the HTA did not have this discussion, his 
understanding at the Legislature was that HTA was going to move forward with an RFI, so they 
could get that information to make that determination on what is the timing.  

He mentioned there was extensive discussion, including with Mr. Anderson about timelines, 
damage, future damage, etc., but the Board did not act, and now they're in the situation where 
the Legislation does not see this as separate issues, and now they're looking at the long term 
issues of the Convention Center, not just an immediate, next five years, because other things in 
the Convention Center might cost the State more money.  He doesn't think anyone can predict 
that.  

He agreed with Ms. Orton about what she mentioned about the bookings, but it was always an 
issue from the previous discussion - was the booking still ongoing at the time, 2019, and they 
knew there would be a future impact.  They all knew that the rooftop needed addressing 
immediately, so what the Legislature, or what the House is saying, is that they need a long-term 
solution to the Convention Center, not short-term answer, that in a few years from now, they'll 
have to address the same, huge costs to try fix something else at the Center.  
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He said the study, if he remembers correctly, is they were looking at sustainability of the 
Convention Center without the Governments subsidy, and having the same economic impact to 
Hawai‘i’s economy in general, of having a Convention Center for the long term.  

He asked if it makes more sense to utilize the Center for something else and consider building a 
new Convention Center.  Rep. Onishi said those are the things the Board needs to look at and 
not just fix the roof, as it's a long-term impact to Hawai‘i’s visitor industry, and how do they 
solve it, so it's not an ongoing issue like the Aloha stadium turned out to be.  He reiterated 
that's where the House is at, and said at this point, he doesn't think the HTA is addressing the 
issue. 

Mr. Arakawa thanked Rep. Onishi for his input and said the HTA needs to do a better job of that.  
He thinks part of the major issue with the Convention Center is that it is a structure that was 
intended also, to serve as a Center for disaster relief, and that is the function it served during 
the pandemic, so it's important to have a safe and secure structure like that, that can serve the 
public during emergency.  He said HTA needs to look at all the possible uses of the Convention 
Center, and whether putting hotels on top of the Center would limit its use as an emergency 
facility.  He agreed HTA needs to look at the long term uses and get back to Rep. Onishi as soon 
as possible. 

Mr. Atkins understands the frustration, as some of the issues should have been addressed 
earlier, but where they are today, no matter what they do, if they build another Convention 
Center, or find a partner to do the whole partnership, in order to go out and market, he is not 
sure how easy it would be to market with all the things that need to be done.  

He said they need to assess where they are, what they need to do, and figure out the best way 
to get the long term Rep. by getting a good study, moving forward, getting repairs fixed, and 
decide what needs to be done and assess the return on investment, but letting it stay as is and 
the damage gets worse every time there is a flood, they need to see what the best way forward 
is.  

He mentioned the other CIP projects over the next six years and appreciates the report getting 
done, for the long-term planning.  He said either they get an investor to come in and see the 
issues are addressed, the roof is fixed, or look at the other instance, where they have the 
facility.  He is not sure how much work could have been done during the pandemic, but it would 
have been a lot easier to do then, but he doesn't want to go backward, if HTA failed to do 
something in an expedient manner.  Now they have to step up from both fronts. 

Rep. Onishi said the Convention Center was used during the pandemic because it wasn't being 
utilized, and said they could have found other spaces if needed, if there was a plan on the 
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Convention Center, but that's a moot point because it's already done.  The issue about a 
temporary repair came up from the House.  It wasn't anything that was considered by the HTA 
Board or Committee, to look at that, as well as the possible development.  

He asked them what parameters the HTA are going to be setting for the re-valuation of 
whether or not there's a feasibility of building a Convention Center.  He asked if the HTA has 
talked about that, or what the options are, that HTA would offer a developer to entice them.  

Chair Rafter believes there has been an analysis of what a new Convention Center might cost, 
or what it would cost to replace the current one. 

Rep. Onishi reiterated that the issue is not cost, but what are the incentives that the State of 
Hawai‘i is going to offer to a developer. 

Chair Rafter said this is where he would use Mr. Onishi's reference to the stadium as a good 
reference, because his fear in agreement with Mr. Atkins is that this can be studied forever and 
they would be sitting in the room five years from now with no Convention Center, similar to 
how they have no stadium, and that's a real risk, so he agrees. 

He has seen new Convention Centers being built, and they've been constructed differently, but 
he is not sure HTA has the luxury of going down that path because it's multiple years away. 

Mr. Arakawa said the issue will not be solved right there, but thinks they all need to sit down 
with Rep. Onishi and the House and follow up on what they've recommended months ago.  Mr. 
Arakawa said there have been developers who have made proposals to HTA on developing 
hotels on site, etc. so to Rep. Onishi's question on what incentives or what developers are 
looking at, is a further discussion that Mr. De Fries can look into that, and a future study can 
address that. 

Rep. Onishi said at this point they cannot eliminate the Senate.  If HTA is going to do something 
and have this discussion it should be with the full Legislature - the Senate and the House, and 
he mentioned that Mr. De Fries and Mr. Regan try set up this presentation to the House and 
Senate.  

Mr. Atkins agreed with Rep. Onishi. 

Mr. Arakawa said it's a good idea, and agreed that the Senate is looking at it as two separate 
things, but they need to do the fix to the roof now, so there will be an operating Center that 
can attract future developers, because if it's not in a good state, it will not attract interest, 
which will be like trying to sell the current Aloha Stadium to some developer and then they tear 
it down and start all over. 
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Rep. Onishi said they are going to tear it down and start all over, and reiterated that HTA has 
got guys proposing to do that. 

Mr. Arakawa reiterated that in this case, they don't have the same issues as the Aloha Stadium, 
but they're trying to do the repairs now so that it can be a fully operating Convention Center.  
He agreed that Rep. Onishi is 100% correct, and it should be discussed with the House and 
Senate together.  

Mr. Regan confirmed that they did have a presentation to Rep. Onishi and Senator Wakai, but 
to Rep. Onishi's point, they will engage Finance and WAM, and schedule a meeting to Rep. 
Onishi's recommendation and do the presentation, because to his point they now have updated 
information to share, and said it's a great suggestion.  He asked if it's okay with Mr. De Fries, 
Chair Rafter and members, he'd like to move forward and get it scheduled asap. 

Rep. Onishi mentioned that Chair Rafter should be included at least, and asked Mr. Kinkley if 
Chair Rafter can attend. 

Mr. Kinkley confirmed that it's okay. 

Mr. Arakawa mentioned that he is the Legislative Chair, so he would like to attend as well. 

Chair Rafter asked if they could move the $50,000 to March's 2022 agenda, and asked Mr. 
Regan if it's a reasonable solution to defer, to have the meetings, have Mr. Anderson's 
presentation on Thursday, then create the PIG, as they have not resolved how they are going to 
move forward.  

Mr. Arakawa asked Rep. Onishi if it's reasonable for HTA to go ahead with addressing the fixes 
to the roof, or should it stop, pending a study on options or alternatives.  Mr. Arakawa thinks 
the sooner the repairs get going, the better it is, as they don’t' know when the next flash flood 
will be.  

Rep. Onishi asked how HTA will get the repairs done if there is no money. 

Mr. Arakawa asked if he is saying that the House will not agree to any repair money unless they 
do the future study, and Rep. Onishi said what he is saying is that they are in the process of 
determining what they would fund, and that's what he has expressed to the HTA 
administration.  

Mr. Arakawa asked Chair Rafter that they go forward with this as if they don't have their 
position on what should be funded this year, then the Legislature doesn't have anything to 
work with, and the HTA needs to follow up with all the issues Rep. Onishi and Senator Wakai 
raised. 
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Rep. Onishi interrupted and said the HTA has already taken a position - HTA has submitted a 
budget of $64 million, and said they don't need to know anything other than that, but the 
question is will the Legislature fund $64 million. 

Mr. Arakawa said there might be a proposal for something less than $64 million, based on 
discussions staff had.  He proposed, for the future that Chair Rafter and him should sit in on 
discussions with Legislatures so that they know exactly what's going on.  

Mr. Regan interjected for clarity, and said Mr. Arakawa had a good point, which based on the 
conversations, HTA has started to think about how they can value engineer the project, to bring 
down the overall cost for it, to make it more acceptable to the Legislatures to support.  

He mentioned that Ms. Orton, Mr. Anderson and team have been going back and looking at 
temporary fixes, looking at taking out certain things, like the trellis, etc. to see what makes 
sense to do and get it down to the minimum amount of funds needed to fix the rooftop, to 
make it usable.  He said phasing it all in is something they've been looking at and asked Ms. 
Orton, Chair and members if it's okay to send over some of the draft proposals to Rep. Onishi 
and Senator Wakai so they're aware of it, as they've been supported of them.  

Mr. Togashi mentioned one of the options they were looking at for consideration was whether 
HCC would be able to fund the planning and design out of existing prior maintenance funds. 

Mr. Regan agreed and said it would involve reprogramming, so HTA would have to identify 
those projects so they can take out and defer to a later date to reduce the number needed to 
support the overall project.  

Rep. Onishi said it's hard for HTA to come up with a definitive direction as there are all kinds of 
variables available. 

Mr. Regan said the one thing that has not changed is fixing the rooftop.  He said they need to 
find a compromise from what's included in the budget to what they're hearing from the 
Legislature.  

Rep. Onishi agrees - the House believes something has to be done, and the sooner the better, 
but what is that something? 

Mr. Atkins asked Ms. Orton a question - he said there are lots of Convention Centers around the 
mainland - is the rooftop the key selling point?  

Ms. Orton mentioned that it is not their most rented space, the Ballroom is, and the only 
reason for that is that it's not covered, and because of inclement weather, they always have to 
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reserve the Ballroom as a rain backup.  She said it is a selling feature and most city-wide events 
do have their open or closing reception on the rooftop, so it is a key selling point. 

Mr. Atkins said if they piecemeal the roof and fix the water, but don’t' put pavers out for 
another year, he sees more complications with noise on the roof and asked if it's really worth 
the saving of $6 million or whatever the cost is.  He wanted to challenge that.  The Center 
doesn't have a lot of dinners up there because of the weather, but receptions and closing 
receptions, he thinks is a major selling feature for HTA selling other destinations. 

Ms. Orton agreed and said that is why they proposed option 2 on Mr. Anderson's slide, which 
was to cover 50% of the roof with some louvered trellis system allowing them to utilize the 
Center, and then the rooftop terrace would have more for functions as they wouldn't have to 
worry about the weather, so they could market the Ballroom and the rooftop. 

Chair Rafter asked about the $50,000 - to Rep. Onishi's point, it is clear that HTA needs the new 
roof, but the questions that have come to him is what about the future study in 2019, and the 
PPP.  He personally doesn't need a new study to advise that a PPP of this complexity, if even 
viable, would take well beyond the lifetime of the roof.  

He also knows that and RFI would accomplish the same thing but would take many more 
months.  The problem he sees is that the questions are still coming, so he sees value in doing 
the rooftop, and said they must bifurcate the issues, but he will leave it to the rest of the 
Committee to determine whether HTA needs it, or any developer that can get on a phone call 
to let them know it's multiple years away, and whether it's worth $50,000 or not, is a vote for 
this Committee.  

He noted his opinion that they would need to take a step for the Audit division as to where they 
are going at the Convention Center, and Mr. Anderson does have numbers on what it would 
take to build here or anywhere else, but any solution is well beyond the life of the current one. 

Mr. Regan suggested deferring this to the next Budget, Finance Convention Center Standing 
Committee meeting, and then it can be taken up by the Convention Center PIG, as part of the 
discussion.  He said if the PIG is approved at the Board meeting coming up on Thursday, then 
this will be appropriate for that particular PIG's purpose, so it could be part of that, and 
depending on the timing of when the PIG meets, it could help to inform the next Budget, 
Finance Convention Center Standing Committee meeting. 

Chair Rafter asked Mr. Regan to correct him if he is wrong, but the timeline to update the 
futures was ten weeks, so waiting a few weeks might not be too much of an issue, as they're 
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ten weeks out which pushes them to May 2022, which is beyond when any decision can be 
made about it in 2022. 

Mr. Regan said that is correct.  He also mentioned that the PIG, Board or the Committee might 
decide that, instead of using the $50,000 to update the study, instead use a portion of that to 
do the RFI, or help build the RFP.  He said if they're going down that path, they'll need the 
consultant on Board to help HTA put that together properly, which is something that can be 
discussed in the PIG. 

Mr. Atkins asked what reason they need the PIG for - is the Convention Center going to be 
taken out of the budget, where the PIG focusses on the Convention Center totally?  He wanted 
clarity on why they needed another PIG, as they have a Legislative PIG that could be involved in 
the presentation to the House and the Senate about this, then they have the Budget 
Committee that can give their thoughts to the Legislative Committee, and now they're going to 
have a Convention Center PIG that deals with what? 

Mr. Arakawa said that will be discussed on Thursday. 

Mr. Atkins said if they're going to do the study, they need to bring up things that Rep. Onishi 
mentioned today about relocating, other uses, etc., as if you build a 600-room resort, it needs 
to be looked at from a community sentiment too.  

Mr. Regan gave clarity that agenda item on the Board meeting for Thursday on the PIG, states 
that “To create a Convention Center permanent investigative group that explore issues relating 
to the future of the Hawaiian Convention Center and RFP issues,” so that's the purpose of the 
PIG according to the agenda item. 

Chair Rafter said it will be spoken about on Thursday, but thinks it's a more specific and longer-
term item that they'll be talking about, but they can debate it on Thursday.  He said it will be a 
good idea to defer it to March's Budget Committee, as at that time, they might have more 
information on everything.  

Ms. Kimura asked when the study will be done.  She said having a PIG they should include the 
future goal. Rep. Onishi mentioned achieve subsidizing from the Government.  She mentioned 
that the Kyoto Convention Center was only subsidized for the first five years.  She said there are 
some Convention Centers not being subsidized by the Government.  

Chair Rafter asked if there were any other comments from Mr. Regan or anyone else.  Mr. 
Regan said there was no need for a motion to defer. 

Chair Rafter thanked Rep. Onishi for joining the call.  
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11.  Adjournment  

Chair Rafter asked for a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Atkins gave a motion, and Ms. Kimura 
seconded.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Mr. Regan adjourned the meeting at 11:46 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

____________________________________ 
Sheillane Reyes                           
Recorder 
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